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EASTPORT CITY COUNCIL

SPECIAL CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

(VIA:  ZOOM)

 MONDAY, JUNE 15th, 2020

CITY HALL  -  22 WASHINGTON STREET  -  5:00 P.M.

City Officials Present (via-zoom):   Councilor William “Billy” Boone, Councilor Hailley 
Bradbury, Councilor Jeanne Peacock, Councilor Peter Small (in attendance at City Hall


due to technical difficulties getting on Zoom), and Council President, Rocky Archer.    


Also included in this meeting were the City Manager, Thomas Hoskins, City Clerk, Ella 


Kowal, Robert Scott (to assist with Zoom functions) and Legal Counsel, Dennis Mahar.

I.
CALL to ORDER


Council President called the meeting to order at 5:05 p.m.

II.
ADJUSTMENTS to AGENDA



MOTION
BRADBURY 

SECOND
PEACOCK
  (PASSED  5-0)
  


To approve an adjustment to the agenda to add “Item V” for the Scheduling


of a Special Council Meeting on Thursday, June 18th, 2020 at 5:00 p.m.



for the appointment of Robert's position as Tax Assessor and Code Enforcement



and also for an Executive Session.

III.
SWEETIES DOWNEAST CHALK ART WALK (sponsored by Lisa Stephens)


Councilor Peacock addresses the Council and speaks to this item on behalf of Lisa Stephens


and that the Councilor did not realize that she needed approval.  She further updates that it



is going to take place on the sea walk for June 28th, 2020 which is the Sunday before the



4th of July  and that it is a contest on chalk art  done by children and Lisa of Sweetie's



Downeast is going to be the sponsor for that.  This is just a request that requires Council



approval.


MOTION
BRADBURY

SECOND
BOONE
  (PASSED  5-0)
  


To approve the requested event referred to as Sweetie's Downeast Chalk Art Walk



for Sunday, June 28th, 2020 to be held on the Sea Walk sponsored by Lisa Stephens.
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IV.
COUNCIL DISCUSSION & VOTE of CEMETERY ISSUES


(to include Hiring Matters and Outsourcing)



The Council President, Rocky Archer, addresses the City Manager, Thomas Hoskins,



and asks about receipt of any bids for contractors.  Mr. Hoskins responds to say that he



has two but only has one to share and is awaiting on the other from the By Us Company.



He updates that A”McGuire Seasonal Services”  came out over the weekend and that their



quote came in at $52,700 for the remainder of the year which consists of mowing, clipping,



cleaning up, (of both cemeteries) and he also speaks to a full-season which would have



started in April or May  came in around $77,700.00 which comes out to $12,950.00/month.



He notes that it is much more expensive to outsource.


Councilor Peacock asks what the other bid was.  The City Manager responds that he is not



yet in receipt of that but anticipates that it will be more expensive.  He comments to say



that outsourcing is very pricy.  She speaks to the work of keeping good records, making



sure the burials are done correctly, and working with the families, etc. is very important.



The City Manager expounds to say that this portion of those tasks is not something that



the outsourcing companies have no interest in doing.  


Councilor Bradbury asks if we are talking about purchasing all new equipment for the



Cemetery to use since there is no Cemetery Department or equipment at this time.  Council



President responds that they have equipment and Councilor Bradbury asks for confirmation



that the Cemetery Department that just came into existence has equipment and he responds



that they do.  


Councilor Peacock asks isn't the equipment City owned versus Department owned.  The



City Manager responds to say that it technically is but that there have been a few mowers



that have been purchased out of the Cemetery budget over the years in the past but at the



end of the day it is all City.  Councilor Peacock shares that she has had time to think about



it and she feels that she would like us to return to two seasonal workers that would work in



the Cemetery , both Hillside and Bayside, but is unsure whether it should be 30 hours each



or 40 hours each but feels it does need the attention of two people and she asks what other



Councilors think.  


Councilor Bradbury comments to say that she has driven by the Cemetery recently and 



feels that it does not look that bad at all and this is her personal opinion and recognizes



that this differs from the opinion that has been expressed by other members of Council.



She continues to say that she worries about we may be getting ourselves into without



even talking to the Budget Committee about this and notes that there is a meeting tomorrow



night.  She feels it is unnecessary at this time.



Council President calls on Councilor Small as to how he feels about it and Councilor Small 



responds that he feels that two part-timers at 30 hours a week “seasonal” would be more than 


sufficient with the potential of over lapping hours.


Council President then calls on Councilor Boone for comment and he defers to the Cemetery



Committee's request and he is unsure that two seasonal would work but is willing to give it a



try.  He further comments to say that he had a chance to speak with the Treasurer, Traci



Claroni, earlier today about costs and that a benefit package is about $15,000.00 per employee



and also note of salaries between $12.00 to $15.00 per hour which equates to $13,000.00 to
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$14,000.00 per year and would be $28,000.00 total for full-time.   He continues to say that he



done what he can do and has presented everything to Council and leave it to Council to decide



and has mixed feelings on it.  He continues with he lives right beside it and he know what is



happening over there and he knows of the Cemetery Committee's response is to it and that they



would like to see it brought back to the way it was.  It was taken care of and it was being done



properly as well as being done with care and he does not feel this is too much to ask of the 



cemeteries and that it is our community.  He emphasizes that it is also his community and



would like to see it taken care of.  He recognizes some have different feelings and will leave



it at that.


Councilor Peacock reaches out to Council President as to her thoughts on this.  She responds



to say that the Highway Department has done the best that they can to keep it up and reminds



everyone that it was totally mowed and weed wacked for Memorial Day, and they will make



sure it is done for the 4th of July.  He comments to say that they have kept it up for several



years.  He makes mention that the records keeping must be maintained and that is has gone



waylay with the maps not properly marked which makes it difficult to know who is in the lot



not to mention the sale of lots.  Thus, whomever will be in this position; will need to maintain 



City records so that City Hall also has them on file.  He unsure about contracting this position



out and does not have a good feeling about it.  He feels it would take 30-40  hours to properly do it.  


As far as benefit package, if they are seasonal part-time, the only thing he could see for a benefit



package is unemployment plus the City's insurance while they work for us.  He feels we should



put it in the Quoddy Tides, get some applications, with a decision on the pay scale and 30



hours is going to be pushing it and he understands that it takes one full day for one side at Hillside



with two people; which means looking at 3-4 days to do it.  He agrees with Councilor Boone that



we need to get it done and off our plate as fast as we can.  He comments that we should have



advertised earlier before the snow melted, but we didn't.  He feels strongly that we need to



advertise to get it out there and to get applications in.  He then speaks to the Cemetery Ordinance



and that now there is an active Cemetery Committee, they should review it to familiarize



themselves with the responsibilities of the committee and that a copy is available at City Hall.



He also emphasizes that all Boards and Committees are advisory only to the City Council and that



Council Liaisons are non-voting members.  Council Liaisons only report back to the Council 



with updates.  He also notes that it is important that City Hall receives reports and minutes of



meetings for recording as written.



The City Clerk reminds Council that Ordinances require a Public Hearing to make any



changes with the proposed amendent(s) and that it would need to be presented to Council 



and they would render a vote accordingly to what they may decide.


Council President also makes reference that all cemetery lots are mowed even if they do



not have Perpetual Care. 



Councilor Boone addresses the Council President and asks what had changed with the



Cemetery since the time that they have transferred it to the Highway Department.  Council 



President asks what he means by what has changed.  Councilor Boone responds have they



lost cemeteries to take care of, have they reduced their work force.  Back in 2015, or even



today, what are they doing for time wise.  Back then, they had two full-time people; have we



cut back on what we are doing or what we require of them?   Council President responds that



for the last two weeks Howie has been working alone on Highway and his two crew guys have



been up at the Cemetery working and he had to pull them all to do a dig and as required by



OSHA  you must have three people.  He continues to say that the Highway has a lot of stuff



to do and Howie is trying to do everything he can by himself and that puts him behind at the
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Cemetery about a day and a half.  He also makes reference to a postal driver who would go up



and mow, at no cost to the City, for two years.  He reiterates that the Highway crew are doing



everything that they can and will try to have it done and looking good for the 4th of July week.



He reminds Council of a letter received with regard to the American flags.  He further notes



that the City is responsible for purchasing the American flags and that the VFW has assisted



with putting them out for several years now.  He comments that there are not many VFW's



left to do that.  He continues on to say that stones do get missed, unintentionally.  He suggests



to publicize that flags are available and can be attained at City Hall.  He also recognizes



assistance from the Masonic.  He asks Councilor Boone if this has answered his question and



Councilor Boone responds that in some ways it did and that he wasn't saying that they are not



doing their job or can't do the job but was just saying that in the past we had two full-time



doing the Cemetery and nothing has changed and nothing was taken away from them and now



we are going to cut back on hours trying to get people to do it for less hours and he is unsure



as to whether we can do that, he does not know and is not sure if anything has changed that he



does not know about that we cannot do it.  He understands the Budget Committee's concerns



as he has them as well and that he will be attending tomorrow night's meeting to listen.   He



does not want to go through this process and not adequately fund the position(s).  He makes



reference to Council President's notation that we are cutting back on the Highway Department



and we are unable to do the job effectively.  Council President reminds that they are short a



person also and Councilor Boone responds that they are right now.  Council President responds



that they should have another person working out there but they do not and unsure of when



they are going to get one.  They have advertised with no applications.  Councilor Boone



recalls that we can advertise in the Calais Advertiser, on our Web page, and in the Quoddy



Tides and he does not know why we couldn't have someone on board by July 6th and feels



there is time to get everything together to meet this date.


Council President addresses the Council on how they feel about advertising for two employees



for the Cemetery for 40 hours.  He then addresses the City Manager and asks if he looked into



seasonal versus part-time.  The City Manager responds that in the past, and he means years ago,



there was two seasonal 40-hour a week people from April 1st to November 1st  and they were



considered seasonal and what we are checking with is the State to see if that status changes



at all to make sure we do not have to pay benefits for that with the exception of the 



unemployment.   He comments to say that we should know this in the morning.   


Council President addresses Councilor Bradbury and asks her if she wants to put it out to



advertise and she responds with a “no” and that she is not making motion or supporting that



motion.  Council President asks her what it is she would like to do.  She recognizes that



outsourcing is not of the Councils' wishes but if they wish to put the advertisement out to do so



but that she is not making that motion.  Council President asks Councilor Bradbury if she heard



the quote that was received and she responds “yes” but we still do not even know what it is



going to cost us for these two positions, especially if they are 40-hours per week.  Council 



President responds they are unsure of the pay scale as well and that this also needs to be



discussed.


Councilor Peacock comments to say that she believes they could set a range of a pay



scale and then confirms that the City Manager will be the hiring authority.  The City Manager



responds and speaks to what is budgeted and what we could spend at $12.00 an hour for 40 hours



for a 28-week period and that would be $13,440 without benefits and $15,000 with benefits.



Councilor Boone comments to say that you will cut back on some of them because after you go
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over $12,000 you pay unemployment.  Councilor Peacock asks for clarification that it is



$28,000 per employee and Councilor Boone responds that this is the rough figure.  She then



asks the City Manager if this is in the budget and he responds that if they go with the $12.00,



it is.



Councilor Small responds to say that he would like to see two seasonal at 30 hours each



and then the City would not have to go with the benefits.  Council President responds that



we did not before at 40 hours.


Council President asks if there is any further discussion and Councilor Boone speaks to



the hiring process and refers to the Cemetery Ordinance and states that the City Manager



in conjunction with the Chair person of the committee will be selecting the Superintendent



and that this needs to be clarified too as one will be a Superintendent who will be responsible 



for the record keeping and the burials.  Council President sees his point as there would be a



mix of one with more responsibility.  


The City Clerk updates that she did reach out to the Chair of the Cemetery Committee 



by email but has not received a response yet and that she has spoken with the Vice Chair,



Eleanor Norton and that she does not have Zoom capabilities.  Eleanor Norton responds



to say that she is with Councilor Boone in attendance.  She did not say she was here with us



but rather listening quietly.



Council President asks Council what they wish to do.


Councilor Peacock moves to hire two seasonal workers in the Cemetery Department for 40



hours a week from April 1st to November 1st .  Council President asks for her clarification that



the motion is to “advertise” for two seasonal workers for the Cemetery to be employed



April 1st to November 1st with the City of Eastport for 40 hours per week.  Councilor Boone



seconds the motion.


MOTION
PEACOCK
SECOND
BOONE
(PASSED  4-1)









Councilor Bradbury Voted “NO”


To advertise for the hire of two seasonal workers for the Cemetery to be employed



from April 1st to November 1st with the City of Eastport for 40 hours per week with a



deadline of until the position is filled.


The City Clerk clarifies with Council that they are looking for placement of the ad



with the Quoddy Tides, the Calais Advertiser, and the City Website and they concur.



She will meet with the City Manager and go over this request and put it out to circulation.


Councilor Boone feels these resources are more than sufficient and Council President



also reaches out and offers up anyone who wishes to volunteer and help.  Councilor 



Small responds to say that he will volunteer to help out.


V.
SCHEDULING of a SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING for 6/18/2020


Council President calls for a motion to schedule a Special Council meeting



for 6/18/20 via: Zoom for the hiring of a City Employee for Robert Scott's



position and also for an Executive Sessesion to be held at City Hall with



the proper social distancing.  
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Councilor Boone asks for clarification of the date and Council President



asks the City Clerk to confirm and she informs that it would be on Thursday,



June 18th, 2020 at 5:00 p.m.  She also confirms that the public portion of the



meeting will be on Zoom.



Councilor Boone also asks for confirmation that it is for the appointment of



Robert's position and asks if there is any information on this.  He asks if they



have talked any more about this since the last meeting that he is not aware of.



Councilor Bradbury comments to say that this is what the Executive Session



is for.  Councilor Boone says that the public meeting is for Zoom and that is



not Executive Session and this is why he is questioning it.  Councilor Bradbury 



reiterates we are holding an Executive Session and Council President responds



yes, it is being called for under Personnel Issues along with Consultation with



Legal Counsel.



The City Clerk asks the Council which they are asking for first, the Executive



Session or the Appointment.  Councilor Bradbury responds to say that it would



make sense to do the Executive Session first and then the appointment afterwards.



Councilor Boone tends to agree with Councilor Bradbury.  Council President 



comments to say that everyone will have to go home and attend the Zoom portion



of the meeting.  Councilor Boone responds that this may be the case, but that it



gives them time to speak with the Budget Committee tomorrow evening on what



their thoughts were as he still has not received clarification on that yet unless he



is missing something and states that he is out of the loop here.



Council President asks Legal Counsel, Dennis Mahar, if he is able to attend 



the meeting at City Hall for Thursday, June 18th and he responds with a “yes”.



MOTION
BOONE
SECOND
PEACOCK
  (PASSED  5-0)
  


To approve for the Scheduling of a Special City Council meeting to be set


for Thursday, June 18th, 2020 at 5:00 p.m. at City Hall for an Executive Session



and then followed by a ZOOM meeting for the appointment of Robert Scott's position.


Council President asks Councilor Bradbury if she received his messages and she



responded “no”.

VI.
ADJOURN


MOTION
SMALL
SECOND
PEACOCK
(PASSED 5-0)
TIME:  5:38 P.M.


To adjourn.


Council President asks Councilor Bradbury if she received his messages and she



responded “no”.
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